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MINUTES 

Montevallo City Council Work Session 
October 23, 2017 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Matt Walker, Council Member Tiffany Bunt and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance.   
 
 
Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.  
 
Chief Jeremy Littleton presented the Police Department report:  
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Mayor Cost commented on how low the numbers were for the month.  
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Chief Reid was absent and Mr. Hamby said he didn’t have a report.  
 
Council Member Peterson asked about the number of animals being dropped off at the 
Humane Society.  
 
Mr. Hamby said these are most likely drop-offs from residents of Montevallo.  
 
Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, noted that travel ball has been popular lately. 
He also noted that this is the last weekend for soccer.  He informed the council that the heat 
pump at the Stephens Park concession stand died and needs to be replaced. He obtained 
three bids for the replacement.  
 

 
He asked the Council to approve the lowest bid. However, he noted the expenditure is not 
in the budget.  
 
The City Clerk suggested the Council authorize the payment from the State Capital 
Improvement account.  
 
Council Member Nix reminded everyone that Critters by the Creek is Sunday from 2-4.  As 
usual, there will be a blessing of the animals and a lot of fun activities of the whole family. 
He also mentioned that the Planning Commission met last Thursday and approved three 
items:  
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The Commission approved all three items. The Vinzant Conditional use and the Special 
District Amendment will have to be approved by the council at a subsequent meeting.  
 
Council Member Bunt presented the Education Committee report: 
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Junior City Council Mayor, Abigail Heuton, updated the Council on her groups activities, 
noting they will be at the UM event Thursday and are helping out with ArtStalk on 



8 
 

Saturday. She also reported that they are planning a color run and have decided to 
postpone their Japanese Festival until next year.    
 
Lauren Bartell said she did not have a formal report. However, she said she was working on 
a grant for the library and should have more information on that during the next Council 
meeting.  There is no cost on our part for this grant – only an in-kind match.  
 
Greg Reese, President of the Parnell Memorial Library Foundation, reminded everyone that 
there will be a reception in honor of Jane Clayton’s longstanding service as a member of our 
Library Board tomorrow from 4:30-6-30 p.m.  
 
Ms. Bartell also reminded everyone that Wednesday is Jimmie’s last day at the Library and 
invited everyone to stop by and see her.   
 
Council Member Walker said there will be a Finance Committee meeting Wednesday at 
4:30 p.m. He also mentioned that Montevallo Main Street has a new Director – Cindy 
Holsombeck. He said everyone is very pleased with the unique talents and skills she brings 
to this position. He also thanked Julie Smitherman for all of her hard work during this 
period without a fulltime director. 
 
Debby Raymond informed the Council that the fiscal year is being closed-out at the end of 
this month. After that, we will be sending out business license renewals.  
 
Council Member Walker invited everyone to attend the Montevallo Main Street Murder 
Mystery dinner Thursday at 6:30 p.m. 
 
Council Member asked if Taco Bell is still planning to open November 2nd. Mayor Cost said 
they were. If everything goes as planned, the driveways at Taco Bell will be finished this 
week. She also mentioned the waterline work being done on Middle and Valley Streets.   
 
There was no update from ALAGASO.  
 
As far as the non-discrimination ordinance was concerned, Mayor Cost pointed out that the 
council committee has taken the information gathered thus far and is reviewing a number 
of options.  
 
Council Member Peterson said the committee is working through a four page revision of 
the proposed ordinance. The next step will be to review this with our city attorney, judge, 
prosecutor and Police Chief. 
 
Mayor Cost said there is also a group planning a panel discussion at UM to discuss the 
underlying issues relative to this proposal ordinance.   The discussion will be open to the 
public but won’t be a formal question and answer session. There will be additional 
opportunity for public input when the issue comes back before the council.  
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As far as Board Appointments are concerned, Christy King has expressed a desire to serve 
on the Library Board.  
 
The Council also discussed a question the Tavern had about selling beer in their rear lot 
during ArtStalk. It was noted that the Tavern would need to talk to the ABC Board about 
that.   
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
October 23, 2017 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, 
Council Member Matt Walker, Council Member Tiffany Bunt and Council Member 
Jason Peterson were in attendance.   
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
 
Meeting Call to Order - Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  
  
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 10/23/17  Council Member Walker made 
a motion to approve the Minutes from October 23, 2017 as corrected. Council Member Nix 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   
 
Recognitions / Awards: No school awards. However, Mayor Cost recognized the 
Montevallo Junior City Council for being a 2017 Cities finalist.  
 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council: 
 
Bruce McClanahan addressed the Council in support of the proposed non-discrimination 
ordinance. He said the NDO would recognize the rights of all citizens in Montevallo. He also 
stressed that Church and State are supposed to be kept separate in our country. Even so, he 
said they simply want everyone to love thy neighbor as thyself. Being LGBTQ is not a sin. It 
is a God given quality.  
 
Carole Chomitz also spoke in support of the NDO, noting that her son did not choose to be 
gay. She said she was concerned about comments made a recent meeting by a pastor who 
said we didn’t have an acceptance problem, had a sin problem. She said it is not our place to 
judge others. She also noted that 96% of the people who attended the recent deliberative 
forum said all people should be treated equally and that 78% said they wanted to see some 
sort of ordinance to protect the equal rights of all. She said this is a human rights issue and 
that an NDO is needed to ensure equal rights for all.  
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Greg Reese also spoke in favor of the NDO. He stressed that in a just society, the rights of all 
are necessary – not open for debate. The question is not about which position has the most 
public opposition.  
 
Elaine Stephens also spoke in favor of the proposed NDO. As a transgender individual, she 
said she fears for her personal safety, especially because of recent remarks from several 
local pastors. People have rights that can’t be taken away. The goal of the DO is to ensure 
that the LGBTQ community has those same protections. Justice delayed is still injustice. We 
are not seeking tolerance. We just want to be treated like human beings with our rights 
guaranteed too.    
 
Todd Burr addressed the Council. He said he was one of the pastors Ms. Stephens seemed 
to have a problem with. He said his comments at the last meeting were misconstrued. 
When he said we have a sin problem, he meant that the problem is our hearts. Even though 
he does not support the NDO, we should all love one another despite our differences or 
beliefs.  He said he would be the first to stand up to protect anyone that is being threatened.  
 
Jan Wrinkle spoke in favor of the NDO too. She agreed that we need to change people’s 
hearts and minds regarding this issue. She suggested that the idea that the state may try to 
intervene against us if we enacted an NDO is even more evidence that an NDO is needed. 
We need to let it be known that Montevallo accepts and treats everyone as equals, no 
matter what. This is an important way to send a clear message to the LGBTQ community 
that they are welcome in Montevallo. She said she looks forward to this issue being voted 
on soon.  
 
Mayor Cost said she appreciates everyone’s comments and passion. She said she agrees 
that Montevallo is a loving and accepting community and that we need to send that 
message to everyone.  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier.  

 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.  
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Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 

Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.   

 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business: NONE 
 
Old Business: 
 

ALAGASCO (update): Discussed earlier.  

 

Non-discrimination Ordinance  (community meetings update): Discussed earlier.  

 
Board Appointments: NONE 
 
Other Business: 
 
Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the purchase of a new heat pump system 
for the concession stand as recommended using funds from the State Capital Reserve. 
Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Citizen Participation: 
 
Leah Waites asked about the next NDO committee meeting. She noted that many people in  
the community didn’t know about it.  
 
The City Clerk explained that the meeting was posted and added to the city website.  
Unfortunately, the website didn’t automatically populate the calendar for some reason. 
Also, there was a story in the on-line version of the Shelby County Reporter announcing the  
committee meeting. He said he would try to advertise the next meeting more widely next 
time.    
 
Bill Glosson asked if the proposed NDO panel discussion would be held at City Hall or at  
UM.  
 
Mayor Cost said she thought it would be at UM. 
 
Todd Burr expressed concern that attendance at the last forum was not truly  
representative of all the people in Montevallo.  
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There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to  
adjourn. Council Member Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:32  
p.m.   
 

Submitted by: 

 

 

Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 


